Spanish-American War [1]

Spanish-American War

by Wiley J. Williams, 2006 Additional research provided by David A. Norris and Robert C. Voigt.



The Catawba County Boys, Company A, 1st North Carolina Regiment, Seventh Army Corp, pose beside a tent at Camp Cuba Libre in Jacksonville, Fla., 30 July 1898. Courtesy of North Carolina Office of Archives and History, Raleigh. Call no.

N_93_12_12. The Spanish-American War, fought over Cuban independence and lasting less than six months in 1898, afforded North Carolinians a brief interlude in a period of intense political confrontations. In response to President William McKinley [2]'s call for troops following the sinking of the USSMaine on 15 Feb. 1898, North Carolina recruited two regiments of white troops and a third of Black enlisted men and officers. North Carolina, Illinois, and Kansas were the only states to recruit all-Black regiments for service. A number of problems plagued the 1st and 2nd North Carolina Regiments, including large numbers of desertions, medical discharges, low morale, oppressive heat, and a lack of training in loading, aiming, and firing rifles.

Raleigh's <u>Camp Bryan Grimes</u> (3) was the training facility for the 1st North Carolina Regiment, the first state unit raised for the war. As that camp became crowded, the 2nd Regiment transferred to the North Carolina <u>State Fairgrounds</u> (4). On 18 May 1898 Col. W. H. S. Burgwyn of the 2nd Regiment announced that the new camp would be named Camp Dan Russell after the state's governor, <u>Daniel Lindsay Russell</u> (5). The regiment pitched tents on the grounds and made use of the existing fair buildings, holding dress parade in the enclosure inside the racetrack. The temporary camp served as a mobilization and training facility for North Carolina volunteers during the war.



The Second North Carolina Infantry on inspection, July 16th 1898, at the racetrack of the State Fairgrounds. Image from the North Carolina

Museum of History. [6]By early July half of the troops were sick and excused from duty. An outbreak of typhoid fever killed seven men and sent many to the camp hospital. Boredom, delays in pay, and a lack of sufficient uniforms and weapons contributed to morale and discipline problems at the post. Many men deserted, and wanted criminals appeared in the ranks, damaging the 2nd Regiment's reputation.

Since the 2nd Regiment left for new posts in Georgia and Florida in late July 1898, by 2 August only a surgeon, a chaplain, a few guards, and a handful of attendants remained in the camp hospital caring for 27 patients, some with typhoid fever. When the 2nd Regiment returned to Raleigh in September at the end of the war, they occupied Camp Bryan Grimes. By October 1898 the North Carolina State Fair had taken over the site of Camp Dan Russell.

The first three companies of the 3rd North Carolina Regiment-Companies A, B, and C, with approximately 380 men-were designated the Russell Black Battalion and arrived at <u>Fort Macon [7]</u> (near Beaufort and Morehead City) on 30 May 1898. They established Camp Russell, a temporary encampment in close proximity to the fort. Seven additional companies of Black volunteers arrived in early July, and on 19 July the ten companies were mustered into service as the 3rd Regiment of North Carolina.

1

On 14 Sept. 1898 the 3rd Regiment moved to Camp Poland near Knoxville, Tenn., remaining there until 21 November, when it proceeded to Camp Haskell near Macon, Ga., for winter encampment. At Macon, the Third passed in review before President McKinley on 21 December and was disbanded during the first week of February 1899.



Lt. William E. Shipp (1861-1898) of Lincolnton, N.C. Image from Google

Books. [8] At the time of the Spanish-American War, the North Carolina State Guard contained five divisions of naval reserves. The state's first fallen soldier, and the first naval officer to be killed in the conflict, was Ens. Worth Bagley of Raleigh [9]. Bagley was killed in action at Cardenas, Cuba, on 11 May 1898. The most widely acclaimed North Carolina army hero of the war was Lt. William E. Shipp of Lincolnton. On 1 July he was killed in action while leading troops of the 10th Cavalry Regiment in the charge up San Juan Hill near Santiago. Some observers maintained that this charge saved the "Rough Riders" and future president Theodore Roosevelt [10] from destruction. Camp Bryan Grimes was renamed Camp Shipp-Bagley in honor of those two heroes.

Members of the 3rd Regiment experienced the Spanish-American War in a way uniquely related to their racial identity. Although many Black citizens had disagreed about intervention in Cuba-considering the issues of repression and racism on the home front of paramount concern-the declaration of war against Spain put their role in a different perspective. The war afforded African Americans an opportunity to prove themselves, furthering Black status and identity while establishing their patriotism and national loyalty. Black troops were, moreover, determined to take on more than a menial role. Although Black people had previously contributed two infantry battalions to the State Guard, by 1898 their numbers had dwindled to a single company (the Charlotte Light Infantry) enrolled in the militia.

Governor Russell involved Senators <u>Jeter C. Pritchard</u> [11] and <u>Marion Butler</u> [12], his close friend J. C. L. Harris in Washington, D.C., and in-state Black politicians, such as George H. White and Henry P. Cheatham, in the effort to secure a full regiment of Black volunteers. The governor appointed Col. James H. Young-the former editor of the influential *Raleigh Gazette*, a previous <u>Wake County</u> [13] representative in the <u>General Assembly</u> [14], and an active member of the <u>Republican Party</u> [15]-as commander of the 3rd Regiment. Russell's Democratic rivals interpreted this decision as a bid for Black political support, and Russell, Young, and the 3rd Regiment all withstood considerable acrimony. The resentment created by their presence in both Knoxville and Macon made Black troops realize that they would return home to face civilian life in an atmosphere highly charged with racial hatred from hostile newspapers, police forces, and citizens-a situation exemplified by the <u>Wilmington Coup</u> [16] that followed the heated white supremacy political campaign of October-November 1898.

References:

Willard B. Gatewood Jr., "North Carolina's Negro Regiment in the Spanish-American War," NCHR 48 (October 1971).

George H. Gibson, "Attitudes in North Carolina Regarding the Independence of Cuba, 1868-1898," NCHR 43 (January 1966).

Edward A. Johnson, History of Negro Soldiers in the Spanish-American War, and Other Items of Interest(1899).

Joseph F. Steelman, North Carolina's Role in the Spanish-American War (1975).

Additional Resources:

"Camp Bryan Grimes." North Carolina Highway Historical Marker Program. https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?ct=ddl&sp=search&k=Markers&sv=H-26 (accessed October 23, 2012).

"The Spanish-American War" *North Carolina in the New South* LearnNC.org. http://www.learnnc.org/lp/editions/nchist-newsouth/4411 (accessed October 23, 2012).

McKown, Harry. "May 11,1898 -- The Death of Ensign Worth Bagley." This Month in North Carolina History (blog). May

2009. http://www.lib.unc.edu/ncc/ref/nchistory/may2009/index.html [9] (accessed October 23, 2012).

North Carolina. <u>Adjutant General</u> [18]'s Dept. *Roster of the North Carolina volunteers in the Spanish-American war, 1898-1899.* Raleigh, Edwards & Broughton and E. M. Uzzell. 1900. <u>https://archive.org/details/rosterofnorthcar00nort</u> [19] (accessed October 23, 2012).

"North Carolina Nurses and the Spanish American War." North Carolina Nursing History, Appalachian State University. http://nursinghistory.appstate.edu/spanish-american-war (accessed October 23, 2012).

"Mecklenburg Plays Great Part In Spanish-American War: Gave Three Companies To Greatest Volunteer Army Ever Assembled Together." *The Charlotte Observer.* July 8, 1928. http://www.cmstory.org/content/mecklenburg-plays-great-part-spanish-american-war-gave-three-companies-greatest-volunteer [21]

"The World of 1898: The Spanish-American War." Hispanic Division, Library of Congress. http://www.loc.gov/rr/hispanic/1898/intro.html [22] (accessed August 22, 2013).

Image Credits:

The Catawba County Boys, Company A, 1st North Carolina Regiment, Seventh Army Corp, pose beside a tent at Camp Cuba Libre in Jacksonville, Fla., 30 July 1898. Courtesy of North Carolina Office of Archives and History, Raleigh. Call no. N_93_12_12.

"Lieutenant William E. Shipp." *Thirtieth Annual Reunion of the Association of the Graduates of the United States Military Academy at West Point, New York.* Saginaw, Mich.: Seemann & Peters. 1899. p. 22-23. http://books.google.com/books?id=AVYuAAAAYAAJ&pg=RA1-PA130#v=onepage&q&f=false (accessed October 23, 2012).

"Photograph, Accession #: H.1968.113.6 [6]." 1898. North Carolina Museum of History.

Subjects:

Gilded Age (1876-1900) [24]

Military [25]

Spanish-American War [26]

War [27]

Authors:

Norris, David A. [28]

Voigt, Robert C. [29]

Williams, Wiley J. [30]

From:

Encyclopedia of North Carolina, University of North Carolina Press.[31]

1 January 2006 | Norris, David A.; Voigt, Robert C.; Williams, Wiley J.

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/spanish-american-war

Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/spanish-american-war [2] https://www.whitehouse.gov/about/presidents/williammckinley [3] https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx? ct=ddl&sp=search&k=Markers&sv=H-26 [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/government/fair/history [5] https://www.ncpedia.org/russell-jrdaniel-lindsay-research [6] http://collections.ncdcr.gov/RediscoveryProficioPublicSearch/ShowItem.aspx?31254+ [7] https://www.ncpedia.org/fortmacon [8] http://books.google.com/books?id=AVYuAAAAYAAJ&lpg=RA1-PA131&ots=eQVOYs7KeX&dq=William E. Shipp of Lincolnton&pg=RA1-PA130#v=onepage&q=William E. Shipp of Lincolnton&f=false [9] http://www.lib.unc.edu/ncc/ref/nchistory/may2009/index.html [10] https://www.whitehouse.gov/about/presidents/theodoreroosevelt [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/pritchard-jeter-conley [12] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/butler-marion [13] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/wake [14] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/wake [15] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/wake [16] https://www.ncpedia.org/history/cw-1900/wilmington-massacre-1898 [17] http://www.learnnc.org/lp/editions/nchist-newsouth/4411 [18] https://www.ncpedia.org/adjutant-general [19] https://archive.org/details/rosterofnorthcar00nort [20] http://nursinghistory.appstate.edu/spanishamerican-war [21] http://www.cmstory.org/content/mecklenburg-plays-great-part-spanish-american-war-gave-three-companies-greatest-volunteer [22] http://www.loc.gov/rr/hispanic/1898/intro.html [23] http://books.google.com/books?id=AVYuAAAAYAAJ&pg=RA1-PA130#v=onepage&q&f=false [24] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/gilded-age-1876-1 [25] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/military [26] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/spanish-american- [27] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/war [28] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/norris-david [29] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/voigt-robert-c [30] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/williams-wiley-j [31] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/encyclopedia-